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Practicing Medicine Thirty Years On

Abstract:

Change is not immediately obvious when one is living in the moment. Change only becomes clear when one looks backwards.
Change occurs both personally and professionally for doctors. We work in a profession that has changed greatly over the
last 30 years. Todayâ��s clinical practice is unrecognizable from that of 30 years ago. Much of the change has been
good but some aspects are worrying. Learning to live with the new sociological attitudes in society has been just as
challenging as the medical and scientific changes. Paul McKeown, Des Oâ��Neill and JFA Murphy presented and discussed
on these issues at the IMO AGM on Saturday 26

th
 April 2014.

Paul McKeown who is a specialist in Public Health summarized the big picture in Ireland since 1984. There have been a
lot of success stories. Public Health is the science and art of preventing disease. It guides what we should do as a
society to preserve health. It is an inclusive activity and works best where there is communal effort. Departments of
Public Health were established in 1995. Their vision was a population perspective with a sense of fairness and equity
combined with academic rigor. The pillars of good health in society are an adequate living income, maximum employment,
strong public services, and minimization of poverty and poor health. All citizens should have good self-esteem. Public
Health faces many obstacles. Society only pays lip service to prevention. The emphasis is on dealing with acute
problems and specialties like Public Health have a low perceived value. It is a constant struggle to keep prevention at
the forefront of everybodyâ��s mind.

Vaccination has been immensely beneficial to society over the last 90 years. The uptake of vaccines has never been
higher with most programmes at or above the 95% target. Life expectancy has steadily risen with 3 additional years per
decade. Children born today can expect to live into their nineties. Cardiovascular related deaths have fallen and
cancer 5 year survival rates have improved. RTAs, a previous black spot have decreased from 239 deaths (â��09) to 162
deaths (â��12). All the mortality statistics for babies and children have decreased dramatically over the last 30
years. The smoking ban introduced in 2004 has significantly reduced morbidity and mortality. Into the future
antimicrobial resistance is a potential community threat. We need to carefully preserve the effectiveness of the
antibiotics that we have and avoid the emergence of new resistance bacterial strains. Guidelines on antibiotic usage
and antibiotic stewardship are an important part of the solution to the problem.

Des Oâ��Neill spoke from his background as a geriatrician and a commentator on medical care and medical practice. He
touched on some of the broader issues and dilemmas confronting doctors. Articulating conflict of interest is a problem
in Ireland. It is common that doctors presenting papers at Irish scientific or CPD meetings fail to routinely declare
potential conflicts of interest. All speakers and presenters should state any association with pharmaceutical and
technology companies. Another matter needing consideration is our understanding of professionalism. We all sort of know
what it is but have difficulty in defining it: at a cynical level, GB Shaw described professionals as â��a group of
people who band together to hide their shortcomings from othersâ��! Oâ��Neill urged the Medical Council to elaborate
and expand on what it means to be a professional, particularly in terms of an understanding of the social contract
between the medical profession and society

1
. He made some suggestions as to what the definition should include, drawing

on the 2002 Physician Charter, a joint US and European initiative
2
. Professionals should seek the just distribution of

finite medical resources. A particular area of concern is mounting evidence of differing standards of medical care for
public and private patients

3
, an issue which the Medical Council needs to address in the forthcoming revision of

ethical guidelines. Oâ��Neill pointed out that a more overt articulation of professionalism is a recognition that
medical students and doctors are not a â��one size fits allâ��. There are many differing personality types from the
overtly academic to the sensitive soul. Medical professionalism must have a sufficiently broad remit in order to be
able accommodate and harness all types. The stereotyped vision of previous doctors has to change. As well as being good
at their job the public wants doctors not only to be approachable,and understanding but also to be aware of the
parameters of their social contract.

John Murphy spoke from a background of being a Paediatrician and an Editor. There have great scientific advances
exemplified by the Nobel prize winners for medicine. The achievements of these special individuals are a permanent gift
to society. The greats include Godfrey Housfield for the CT scan, Peter Mansfield for the MRI, Robin Warren for H
Pylori, Luc Montagnier and Francoise Barre-Sinoussi for the discovery of the HIV virus, and Steptoe and Edwards for
IVF. There have been dramatic reductions in the neonatal mortality rate. The things that save small babiesâ�� lives
have frequently turned out to be both simple and inexpensive. The administration of antenatal steroids to mothers in
preterm labour has reduced respiratory distress and intraventricular haemorrhage, placing the very preterm infant in a
plastic bag has eliminated cold injury after birth, and therapeutic cooling is the first effective treatment for birth
asphyxia.

There has been a paradigm shift in our thinking on the delivery of care to patients over the 30 years. In 1992 Gordon
Guyatt published the seminal paper on evidence based medicine in JAMA. It had far reaching effects on the practice of
medicine. Following the publication of To Err is Human in 2000, a new emphasis on safety emerged. Atul Gawande produced
the pause moments that are practiced world in operating theatres. He pointed out that there are errors of ignorance
because we donâ��t know enough and errors of ineptitude because we donâ��t make proper use of what we know. Doctors use
one of two approaches when seeing patients. There is the intuitive approach, which is rapid, reflexive and suitable for
high volume low acuity specialties. The other is the analytic approach, which is suitable for low volume high acuity
specialties such as specialized neurology. When a patient is not getting better the non-specialist needs to know when
to switch from the intuitive to the analytical way of thinking. Don Berwick has pioneered the importance of patient
centred care. He portrays the plight of the patient feeling powerless in the system. He takes issue with the doctor
using the term we rather than I when speaking to him. Patients want more than a good service, they want a good
experience.

The new more strict regulatory directives that doctors now work under have been shaped by a series of medical scandals
and mishaps on both sides of the Irish Sea. They include Shipman, The Lourdes Inquiry, The Bristol Infirmary Inquiry,
Tribunal of Inquiry into the Blood Transfusion Service, The MMR controversy and the Mid Staffordshire Inquiry. These
events have forever undermined the publicâ��s trust in the medical profession. Respect is no longer a given, it has to
be earned. Doctors can draw a number of lessons from the events of the past 30 years. We canâ��t do everything. We need
to concentrate on the job that we were appointed to do. We need basic scientists to do basic science, clinical
investigators to do clinical trials and clinicians to implement evidence based improvements for the patients. We need
to minimize the lag time before useful therapies are introduced and the time interval before useless therapies are
expunged.

JFA Murphy

Editor
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